
JOURNAL OF COMMISSION WORK SESSION  

July 18, 2023 
 

 

07/18/2023 

 

 

                                                       

City Commission Work Session                                                   Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Susan Wolff, Joe McKenney, Eric Hinebauch and Rick 

Tryon.  Mayor Bob Kelly was excused. 

STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Greg Doyon and Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson; City 

Attorney David Dennis; Finance Director Melissa Kinzler, Deputy Director Kirsten Wavra, Grant 

Administrator Tom Hazen and ARPA Project Manager Sylvia Tarman; Public Works City Engineer Jesse 

Patton and Senior Civil Engineer Mark Juras; Municipal Court Judge Steve Bolstad; Fire Chief Jeremy 

Jones and EMS Deputy Chief Jeremy Virts; Police Chief Jeff Newton; and, Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Richard Ecke, Historic Preservation Advisory Commission (HPAC) Chairman, City resident, reiterated 

that the HPAC encourages other alternatives be considered, such as, the Children’s Museum and Post 

Office building for Court space.  If the Missouri Room is considered for renovation, Mr. Ecke suggested 

making it reversible so that the room could be returned to its current use.  

 

Written correspondence was received from: 

 

Ken Robison, HPAC member (via July 18, 2023 email), expressed opposition to destroying the Missouri 

Room for relocating Court.  Mr. Robison urged the Commission to consider the several alternatives that 

would better serve the City for the needed Court Room space. 

 

1. GREAT FALLS SOLID WASTE STUDY.  OF 1785 

Public Works City Engineer Jesse Patton commented that Public Works Director Chris Gaub is at a 

Quarterly Public Works Director’s Meeting; however, would be available when he returns to answer any 

questions and comments the Commission has. City Engineer Patton explained that Public Works has been 

working with Advanced Engineering and Environmental Services (AE2S) and Jacobs to produce a 

planning level feasibility study including multiple alternatives that will inform the City’s decision 

regarding long-term waste disposal.  Tonight is a continuation from the October 18, 2022 Work Session 

presented by Senior Civil Engineer Mark Juras.  He expressed appreciation to Senior Civil Engineer Juras 

and the consultants from AE2S and Jacobs for their efforts with regard to the hard work they have put in 

so far.   

 

Lyndsey Lopez with Jacobs reported that she is a part of the consulting team with Nate Weisenberger of 

AE2S and have been working on the Solid Waste Study since March 2022. The study evaluates the long-

term options for the City.  Ms. Lopez reviewed and discussed the following PowerPoint: 
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City Manager Greg Doyon suggested that the Commission further review the materials from tonight and 

and Public Works Director Chris Gaub and Sanitation Manager Ross Bartell would  be available at a later 

time to answer questions or concerns the Commission may have.  Manager Doyon explained that previous 

Commissions have hesitated removing this service because of the concern of disposal costs for residents. 

Utilizing the landfill as is and relying on a private sector to dispose of materials would keep the rates at 

where they are currently.  He is interested in exploring other disposal options, such as the City-owned 

property, for Waste Water Treatment Plant (WWTP)/Water Treatment Plant (WTP) biosolids because 

those charges have a direct impact on the rate user. 

 

With regard to the “Alternative C.1 and C.2” slide, Commissioner Tryon inquired about the risks of those 

alternatives and the workforce needed for ongoing operations of a new landfill. 

 

Ms. Lopez responded that the cost estimate to construct the landfill was $12.3 million and there would be 

operating costs on top of that.  The City would also have to plan for post-closure of the landfill.  Alternative 
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C.1 and C.2 would be a significant risk.  The workforce that would be needed for ongoing operations of a 

new landfill would depend on the size of the landfill. 

 

Manager Doyon added that the challenge has been replacing sanitation trucks to do the hauling service, 

as it exists today. The Convenience Center closed down because we needed to build some capacity in the 

sanitation fund to start replacing equipment in order to continue to operate because the maintenance costs 

were astronomical. 

 

With regard to the “Summary of Per-Ton Cost Estimates” slide, Commissioner Hinebauch received 

clarification that the rates include ongoing operational costs. 

 

Commissioner McKenney received clarification there is sufficient time remaining with regard to the life 

span of the landfill owned by Republic.  With regard to the “WWTP-Related Solid Waste Landfill Costs 

2017-2022” slide, the 80% increase in November-December 2019 was catching up from Republic taking 

over ownership in 2018.  He commented that there does not need to be an immediate decision to make a 

change and agreed with the recommendations to continue City collection operations with exploring other 

disposal options for WWTP/WTP biosolids.   

 

Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff concurred with Commissioner McKenney’s comments.  She added that she 

would be interested in looking at the waste water biosolids situation, so if the City did aquire other property 

where it could to take the biosolids to see if it would make a difference in the future. 

 

Ms. Lopez responded that one thing the Solid Waste Study did not evaluate was other alternatives to 

landfills.  There could be consideration of a composting facility where the City could take biosolids and 

make city-owned compost for City projects and roadways.  However, she cautioned that the cost per ton 

would increase since there would be less tonnage if the City just focused on biosolids. 

 

Manager Doyon recommended discussing this again at a later date, exploring the biosolids issue and 

having a consultant when it is time to negotiate the contract.  

 

2. COURT RELOCATION UPDATE 

Grant Administrator Tom Hazen reported that this project was among the Tier One projects that was 

identified by the Commission in April 2022.  This remodel is a direct response to the negative impacts of 

the COVID pandemic on City operations.  Due to restricted capacity during the pandemic, the Court 

developed a significant backlog of cases that will be addressed by expanding the current operational 

capacity of the Court.  The Treasury Department specifically referenced such negative impact on judicial 

operations when it published its Final Rule for ARPA usage and other associated guidance.  As a result, 

this project is facially eligible under the Negative Impacts category for ARPA use. Further, ARPA is 

classified as “local funding” by both the Federal Advisory Council on Historic Preservation and the 

Montana State Historic Preservation Office.  Therefore, use of ARPA funds does not trigger mandatory 

historic review under federal or state regulations.  At the close of this presentation, City staff is requesting 

guidance on further steps from the Commission.  In order to meet ARPA timelines of obligating funds by 

December 2024 and expending them by December 2026, City staff is proposing to bring a contract for 

Final Design services before the Commission at the August 1, 2023 Commission meeting.   
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Cushing Terrell Architect Tony Houtz explained that this is an informational update on the changes and 

updates that were made since the April 4, 2023 Work Session.  There are several intricate and different 

factors involved in the design process and it is important that Cushing Terrell is responsible, both fiscally 

and with the use of resources, smart, thorough, and respectful of the history and users of the building. 

 

Mr. Houtz reviewed and discussed the following PowerPoint: 
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Mr. Houtz explained that some of the questions with regard to the renovation of the Missouri Room to 

Court space included the following:  how would the design relate to the architecture that is in the existing 

Civic Center building; what would happen to the IT Room and meeting spaces in the Missouri Room; 

would it have enough room for expansion and other Court activities; and how would the flow work for 
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Court.  Most of the vertical walls that go up to the ceiling would be minimized to reduce the impact of the 

Missouri Room.  He would take advantage of the space that is currently in the Missouri Room and 

maximize it for the use of the new plan.  The ceilings and historical light fixtures would be preserved and 

the IT Training Room and meeting rooms would be in the lower level, former Court space. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired about the acoustic considerations, HVAC system and if the renovation of 

the Missouri Room could be reversible. 

 

Mr. Houtz responded that a sound consultant would mitigate the transfer of sound to and from the Court 

area.  Code-required ventilation, heat, and air conditioning would be a part of the HVAC system and is 

included in the proposed costs. There would not be an impact to any of the major elements of the renovated 

Court space and the room could be returned to its current use.  

 

Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff received clarification that LED lights could be used for the historical light 

fixtures. 

 

Commissioner McKenney received clarification that the proposed project would be completed in early 

2025. 

 

Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff commented that we all recognize the history of Montana and the community 

and she is conflicted when she sees beloved places changing; however, she has to consider the future of 

the community and what its needs are.  She expressed appreciation to Mr. Houtz for his efforts with regard 

to keeping, honoring and adding to the historical perspective of the design, as well as making it reversible. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired about the Children’s Museum building as a potential alternative. 

 

Manager Doyon responded that the City has been shuffling people around in the Civic Center for a long 

time looking for additional office space internally, including the Convention Center, and externally, 

including the Children’s Museum.  If you move one office to renovate it for another, generally you also 

have to renovate the space that is moved into and the City has never been in a financial position to do 

both.  The Children’s Museum had an automatic renewal on a five-year contract that will expire November 

2023.  He will then recommend to the Commission a year-to-year lease for the Children’s Museum 

contract.  The Children’s Museum building would require extensive renovation to make it appropriate for 

City office space and the cost would be greater than what we have to do the Missouri Room renovation 

project.  The Children’s Museum building is an asset that could be potentially used in the event the City 

was able to find funds to renovate it for a future need; however, the Missouri Room is the best alternative 

that has been presented to the Commission. 

 

Manager Doyon asked the Commission to remember that the City is IT dependent, has IT training needs 

and there would need to be another room established for that purpose. The $3.2 million is a very tight 

number and unexpected things could come up; however, there needs to be due consideration to having a 

Court Officer because there is an added benefit of having an officer in the building.  He recommended 

moving forward with regard to a design contract for Commission approval. 

 

Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson added that in addition to the IT Training Room, there are also 

three additional conference rooms that would need to be relocated and have HVAC, connectivity and IT 
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needs.   

 

Mr. Houtz responded that is where the space in the lower level is of value.   

 

Commissioner McKenney commented that as a HPAC member, he is concerned with preserving the 

history of the Missouri Room; however, the Civic Center is not a museum and needs to be utilized to its 

best value.  His initial impression of the Missouri Room was that it was a big space that does not get used 

a lot. The Missouri Room may have an emotional impact on people and has historic value; however, its 

use is a meeting room.  The Civic Center is owned by the taxpayers and the City has a fiduciary duty to 

put the building at its best use, which is renovating the Missouri Room for  being utilized for Court space.   

 

It was the consensus of the Commission to proceed with renovating the Missouri Room for Court space. 

 

Manager Doyon added that there will be an impact on events in the Civic Center and other options will 

need to be determined with regard to how we operate those in the Civic Center.   
 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon reported that a continuum of care update will be a topic at the August 1, 2023 

work session.  The August 15, 2023 work session will consist of lead water service line replacement 

project and energy consulting contract updates.   

 

Commissioner Wolff requested that a Central Montana Works update be a topic for the first part of 

September 2023.          

  

Manager Doyon responded that a Central Montana Works update could be a topic for the September 5, 

2023 work session. 

 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff adjourned the informal work session of July 

18, 2023 at 6:46 p.m. 


